Open letter of the Roma settlement dwellers

of Leskolovo village community, 

Vsevolzhsky district of Leningrad region,

to the procurator general of the Russian Federation 

Yu.Ya. Chayka

Dear Yury Yakovlevich!

We are Roma dwellers of Leskolovo village community. 980 adults and 400 children live in our settlement. We live in Russia since 1971 in a compact Roma settlement.

We are all citizens of the Russian Federation and are competent legal representatives for our children, we are fully aware of our rights and responsibilities, work in close contact with the local administration, administration of Oselki school, where our children study for the last 15 years. We are grateful that everything necessary is done for our children: [school] administration provided them with a small, but cosy, well-lit and heated premises. We are in close contact with the school, we participate actively in our children’s education, we are grateful for the work of the teachers and their care for our kids. We live in a compact settlement, speak our native language, which we love, we cherish our traditions, which are passed from one generation to another. We are grateful that the society treats us with understanding: during the years that we lived here neither we, nor our children encountered hatred, only trust and understanding. Our children in small Oselki school grow up in atmosphere of peace, love and harmony. We give our children to school at the age of 6,5 years, when they are small, shy, unable to speak the [Russian] language and not yet able to communicate. It is especially important that other Roma children are around them, so that they feel - both at home and in school - that they are a single family, that they share their traditions and habits with the others, that they have absolute communication and mutual understanding. 

We are grateful for the fact that 97 Roma children study all together, in the same premises. Together with their teachers, who accept the kids with all their heart, our children study the language of the country they live in and the school program. We are fully content with everything: nobody interferes with our way of life, our traditions are respected. A separate school building is a decision based on compromise, which suits all the participants of the education process. We do not mix two different mentalities, we do not infringe on the rights of Russians, Ukrainians.., who study in a building nearby. We are given the right to choose: the doors are open, gradual adaptation of our children into society continues (by way of common games, celebrations, sport competitions). Our desires are respected, we are given an opportunity to fuse our traditions with democratic society. We are content with our life, happy for our children, we are satisfied with everything. There are different schools in our area, but we want our children to study in our school in Oselki.    

But “Memorial” association (O.A.Abramenko) is not content with this state of affairs. For a number of years this organization slights the local school, interferes with our relations with the Russian people under the guise of care for our rights and the rights of our children. We are legal representatives of our children and nobody has the right to replace us in this capacity. We don’t need our rights to be defended, nobody infringes on them, we are not a minority, we are competent citizens of the Russian Federation and enjoy all our rights. “Memorial”  is not a human rights organization, but a pseudo-scientific one, which stuck itself to the Roma settlement: they publish articles, make photos, complain on our behalf. Who gave them authorization to do so? We have visited them in order to talk about this on several occasions, but to no effect, they continue their activities: make complaints about the school to the education department of Vsevolzhsk district, Leningrad regional government and ombudsman for the rights of children, the regional procurator’s office! As a result of that the school is constantly checked, teachers cry, leave their jobs, they are under constant stress and in sorrow.  It is difficult to find teachers who love Roma children. Our teachers are professionals. We constantly have to vindicate ourselves, tell them that we don’t complain, that we are content with everything. We defend them, we are satisfied with everything.

Obviously the grands [sic! meaning – financial grants] that “Memorial” receives from Sweden and France are more attractive and tempting because the more ado and discontent with the authorities and the school there is, the more money goes to “Memorial”, which was officially considered by the procurator’s office to be a foreign agent. Kindling hatred, creating conflicts, artificially escalating emotions – these are the methods of this pseudo-scientific organization. We don’t get any assistance whatsoever, only words and reports in the press, on television, in France, Sweden, Germany… They travel round the world to various conferences, gather all the dirt they can find, all the nonsense. Of course, it is more interesting to shout slogans from a platform in Geneva, to stick labels - ghetto, segregation, discrimination, apartheid, - than to work with Roma children in Oselki. In autumn 2013 “Memorial” presented the issue of education of our children to the UN commission. What rights do they have to do this? Are they in a position to judge the work of an educational institution? Where do they find violators? All the children are at their school desks, they study, master the school program in accordance with their abilities, same as children of other ethnic origins – some better, some worse. We will defend the school!!! We, the whole of the Roma settlement, call upon you to protect us from the encroachments of “Memorial” in a legal way, by authority given to you by the Russian Federation.

We have information that the new building of Oselki school will be built in 2017. That’s when the ground from under the feet of “Memorial” will be cut. But we still want our wishes to be taken into account when the school is built: we want our children to study in separate classes, all together, we are used to live as a community. Our children feel more comfortable this way. Except for us, who else can decide on this? Us, but not “Memorial”. We know better.

People who live in our Roma settlement are not rich people, many of the families here have many kids and live poorly, that is why the school helps us: our children are given clothes, school books and stationery, they are fed. We consider this to be the care of the Russian authorities about the socially deprived groups of the population. We are grateful for kindness and sympathy. On the request of all the dwellers of the Roma settlement, based on our ethnic traditions (Roma people don’t use canteens, children don’t eat porridge and we don’t prepare cabbage soups for them), we receive food parcels instead of school breakfasts and lunches and we prepare meals for our children using these food according to our Roma traditions. Today, “thanks” to the “Memorial” association we are facing the risk of a ban on this way of feeding our children because we are told this is a violation. We call upon you, Yuri Yakovlevich, to understand our situation and make an exception for our children. Food parcels are our life, food for our children and the elderly. Who will benefit from porridge and cabbage soup if it comes in a bucket? We ask for your assistance and protection.  
All the dwellers of the Roma settlement sign every single word above:

(more than 100 signatures)
